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Lewistonites, Auburnians, 
and others from the surrounding 
area packed into an event space 
in the Lewiston Ramada this past 
Wednesday as Maine Governor 
Paul LePage held a town hall meet-
ing. As one of a series of weekly 
town hall meetings held around 
the state, LePage fielded questions 
from his constituents for just under 
an hour and a half.

According to Peter Steele, 
LePage’s director of communi-
cations, the governor uses these 
meetings as a means of communi-
cating his platform to his constitu-
ents without the threat of media 
bias. Steele added that the gover-
nor “isn’t asking people to agree 
with him, just to hear what he has 
to say.”

While introducing the gov-
ernor, Press Secretary Adrienne 
Bennett expressed her and the gov-
ernor’s desire “to have an open di-
alogue,” adding only one request: 
“that we all be open-minded and 
civil.”

In the past few months his-
torically underrepresented students 
have expressed how they have been 
deeply affected by the racism and 
inequity that occurs on college cam-
puses across the country. Students of 
Color nationwide have been reflect-
ing on their college experiences and 
have been organizing to dismantle 
the racist structures that exist on 
their campuses. The student protests 
that have been happening at col-
leges such as the University of Mis-
souri, Princeton, Yale, Ithaca, etc., 
has sparked a fire and deep sense 
of solidarity for students of Color. 
Students have been organizing on 
their campuses and have come up 
with strategic ways to help their 
institutions improve their racial cli-
mate and to end the systemic and 
structural racism that exist at their 
colleges. Students of Color at Bates 
have also been organizing over the 
past five months and have come up 
with a list of grievances and recom-
mendations to present to the Bates 
administration. This document is 
entitled, The Concerned Students of 
Color at Bates: A Call to Action.

In November 2015, Bates Col-
lege hosted the Creating Connec-
tions Consortium (C3) Summit. 
The theme for the 2015 summit was 
“The Transformative Power of Race 
in the Academy.” After the confer-
ence President Clayton Spencer 
along with Chief Diversity Officer 
and associate Vice President Crystal 
Williams met with a group of stu-
dents that they saw attend the con-
ference to discuss the racial climate 
at Bates. After the meeting, students 
of Color began to reflect very deeply 
about their experiences at this pre-
dominantly white institution and we 
all found that there were common 
struggles that students of Color face 
as they navigate their racial identity 
daily at Bates. As we continued to 
meet on a regular basis we began to 
brainstorm ways we could improve 

Bates College Student Govern-
ment’s Oliver Farnum ’19 and Ni-
cole Bermudez ’16 worked to accel-
erate efforts to reform Bates’ current 
pass/fail policy this year. The most 
common issue arises when students 
realize that they are doing well in 
their pass/fail course, but have al-
ready committed to a non-letter 
grade. Now, students have the abil-
ity to change back to a letter grade 
from pass/fail up until the last day 
to drop a class. The new policy will 
begin in the Fall 2016 semester. The 
Student interviewed Bermudez to 
understand the motives behind this 
decision. 

 
The Student: What prompted 

you to initiate the new pass/fail 
registration timeline? 

Nicole Bermudez: This 
pass/fail policy proposal actually 
started about two years ago when 
Alyssa Morgosh was the Student 
Body President. I believe she initi-
ated the creation of an ad hoc com-
mittee to get this proposal started. 

Hard work, new talent, and 
6:30 a.m. practices pay off—Bates 
Women’s Ultimate heads to D3 
Nationals for the first time in both 
men and women’s program history. 
An ode to Maine weather, the team 
Cold Front will travel down to Win-
ston Salem, North Carolina, on the 
weekend of the 21st and 22nd to 
compete against top ranked schools 
like Williams, Claremont, Bowdoin 
and Mt. Holyoke. 

Cold Front is one of three teams 
from their section that includes 
Bowdoin and Colby. After sweeping 
the competition, Bates won the sole 
bid for Regionals. There, the wom-
en competed against eight teams for 
only for spots for Nationals. 

The Student sat down with 
Captains Ruthie Baker ’16 and Josie 
Gillett ’19 to understand this year’s 
success. (Claire Bartell ’16 is the 
third captain and star talent, but was 
unable to meet with the Student at 
the time and two other junior cap-

tains are abroad.) 
The Fall season began per usual 

with a flood of new players recruited 
around campus. Unlike the compet-
itive spring season, the fall is coed 
and catered toward showing new 
players “what frisbee is about,” said 
Baker who, along with Bartell, com-
peted in high school. In fact, most 
new members have never played 
frisbee before. But this year was 
slightly different.

With an already experienced se-
nior captain squad, Cold Front was 
ready to make the move towards a 
more competitive team when first 
year and now Captain, Josie Gillett, 
joined the team in the fall. She pro-
vided her extra experience and talent 
from her frisbee career that started 
in the sixth grade. 

“This year getting Josie on the 
team [added] so much knowledge 
of the game and how to train for 
the game,” said Baker. Cold Front 
was left with a void after junior two 
captains, Kate Cuthbert and Ca-
milla Walker, went abroad, so they 
reached out to Gillett to be spring 
captain.

Of Seattle, Gillett first entered 
the ultimate game in the fifth grade, 
where she fell in love with the sport. 
As a seventh grader, Gillett com-
peted at the high school level. In 
her freshman year of high school, 
she made the varsity team and soon 
joined two additional club teams—
one competing year-round. 

But to Gillett, it’s not the time 
played that counts. “My skill as a 
frisbee player is probably the least 
important part I bring to a team,” 
Gillett said. “I have had coaches that 
have given me the tools to elevate 
other people’s play.” 

Gillett brought in new workouts 
designed around interval training 
and sprints, which the team empha-
sized during the winter when out-
door play was limited. The conversa-
tion surrounding the team’s level of 
play began last semester. Cold Front 
had the potential to rank nationally 
as a team, but was there also a cost?

“We wanted to make sure we 
were not losing our community in 
the process of becoming competi-

the racial climate at Bates in order to 
enhance our own student experienc-
es. Keeping in step with the move-
ments that have been happening on 
college campuses across the country 
we decided to come up with a docu-
ment that specifically identifies ar-
eas Bates needs to improve in order 
to better its racial climate. The three 
main sections of the document are 
“The Academy,” “Campus Culture,” 
and “OIE and other Campus Re-
sources.” To be clear The Concerned 
Students of Color at Bates do not 
speak for all students of Color at 
this institution. There are in fact a 
myriad of different experiences that 
are held by many students of color 
on campus. However, we imagine 
that the majority of the issues ex-
pressed in the document are shared 
by many students of Color at Bates.

Each section of the document 
was reviewed and revised numer-
ous times before presenting it to the 
President and her administration. 
We are also open to hearing any 
feedback from other students, es-
pecially if their experiences and the 
struggles they face aren’t reflected in 
the document that The Concerned 
Students of Color created. This se-
mester we have had three meetings 
with the President and members 
from her administration about 
each section of the document. After 
these meetings, senior leaders who 
oversee the areas of concerns of The 
Concerned Students of Color de-
tailed in the Call to Action were as-
signed to action teams. These small 
action teams, which consist of stu-
dents and administrators, have been 
working diligently during Short 
Term to come up with concrete so-
lutions that address the needs and 
struggles that students of Color face 
at Bates College.

After I returned from my study 
abroad this fall, I learned that the 
proposal was not approved yet so 
I wanted Student Government to 
move forward with it this year. We 
also felt that the previous pass/fail 
policies were outdated and much 
more restrictive compared to those 
of our peer institutions.

TS: Can you describe what the 
process has been like? 

NB: The process has been long 
and more challenging than expect-
ed. It was hard to find who to go to 
at first because there were chang-
es made to faculty committees in 
charge of various academic mat-
ters in the past few years. When 
the proposal process first started 
a few years ago, the Education 
Policy Committee was in charge of 
things like this, but another com-
mittee that did not have any stu-
dent members recently replaced it. 
We also had to wait to be put on the 
agenda for the faculty meetings, 
which are held only once a month. 
Once we presented at the faculty 
meeting, we had to wait until the 
next month for the proposal to be 

voted on by the faculty. Recently, 
the Academic Affairs Liaison posi-
tion was created so students could 
have other students to go to if they 
have questions or proposals related 
to Academic Affairs, so processes 
such as this one are more manage-
able and accessible to take on. 

TS: What are the new changes 
that will take place and when? 

NB: With this change, students 
can decide to pass/fail a course 
within the typical 1.5/2 week add 
period. However, students have 
the option to change this pass/fail 
grading option to a letter grade up 
until the last day to drop a course 
(usually around 6 weeks). This 
does not allow students to switch 
from a letter grade to pass/fail 
grading option, only from a pass/
fail grading option to a letter grade. 

TS: Who else did you work 
with on the Student Government to 
pass this new legislation? 

NB: Two other student sena-
tors provided some comments and 

These requests for open-
mindedness, civility, and the will-
ingness to hear the governor out 
were repeated like mantras by both 
LePage and his aides throughout 
the evening. At several moments 
during the meeting, Governor 
LePage repeatedly referenced his 
treatment by the media, arguing 
that they had failed to make good 
on the same requests he and his 
camp were making of the crowd. 
This reasoning was also used in re-
sponse to a group of Bates students 
who, about fifteen minutes into the 
meeting, revealed signs reading 
“LePage: Maine’s Shame.” Then 
they voluntarily exited the event. 
“I hope you’re not Bates kids,” 
Lepage responded. “You’re giving 
the U.S. a bad name.”

Before taking questions from 
the crowd, the governor first gave 
what he described as “a quick 
overview of the state moving for-
ward,” speaking on various top-
ics important to Maine’s future. 
The first issue Governor LePage 

Cold Front poses during Regionals at Williams College ERIC KRATHWOHL/COURTESY PHOTO
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CALL TO ACTION
CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1

The Concerned Students of Color: 
A Call to Action highlights the voices 
of students of Color from different 
backgrounds at Bates and lists con-
cerns that impact every aspect of our 
college experience. As students of 
color, we would like our experience 
to be as beneficial and as worthwhile 
as our white peers. We expect Bates, 
a place founded on anti-slavery 
principles that stresses the impor-
tance of diversity and inclusion 
while continuing to increase the 
enrollment of students of color each 
year, to include us in the academy 
as a whole, inside and outside of the 
classroom. On the pages that follow 
we will provide personal narratives 
while also going into vivid detail 
about how the specific sections of 
the Call to Action were created. We 
also list the concerns as they appear 
in the document itself.

Many students of color struggle 
to find themselves reflected in the 
different elements of the College ex-
perience at Bates. Students of color, 
myself included, go through years of 
courses without interacting with the 
works of a single creative or intellec-
tual of color. Many of the students 
of color have to constantly educate 
their white peers both inside and 
outside of the classroom, enumerat-
ing their personal experiences often-
times to be challenged as if it were 
a theoretical situation they sought 
feedback on.

Upon matriculation, particu-
larly coming from a predominantly 
black home environment, I was 
overwhelmed by the whiteness I was 
now thrust into, but this whiteness 
posed no threat to me initially. I saw 
this as an opportunity to expand my 
network and learn how to navigate 
a world of the white majority. It is 
here that I knew I’d learn their lan-
guage, their culture, their references, 
their experiences to prepare me for 
the future interactions I’d constantly 
have with them.

During my sophomore year, 
I began to hear horror stories of 
professors signaling out students of 
color to speak for the entirety of a 
diverse race or ethnicity and then 
arguing with these students about 
the validity of certain situations 
that sometimes were the students’ 
actual experiences. Questions of 
hyper-sensitivity around race/rac-
ism, honest and open debates about 
positionality and personal beliefs at 
the expense of the humanity of peo-
ple of color, general ignorance about 
facts, and micro-aggressions began 
to dominate the stories of the class-
room experience of friends of mine, 
and eventually forced their way into 
my own experience.

I will never forget the time my 
professor insisted that a Korean in-
ternational student answer a ques-
tion about Mandarin Chinese gram-
mar rules. The shy, quiet student 
hesitantly proclaimed his Korean 
identity and expressed that he knew 
nothing about Mandarin Chinese 
language. Perhaps even more unfor-
gettable was the professor’s response, 
or lack thereof. He simply said, 
“Oh,” and continued with his les-
son. There was no apology or recog-
nition of an instance of wrongdoing.

I can never un-hear my most 
trusted advisor tell me that the rac-
ism that black people experience is 

all a figment of our imaginations, 
implanted into our brains from the 
writings and teachings of a few criti-
cal theorists. The lived instances of 
overt racism, and racially biased in-
cidents, and micro-aggressions, and 
prejudice were clearly not things 
that we continually experience on 
a daily bases in very dehumanizing 
and destabilizing ways. Rather, they 
elaborate narratives that we adopted 
as part of our experience—according 
to this professor. Even worse, I can-
not un-hear this same white advisor 
essentially calling me lazy amidst 
personal and familial struggle, and 
telling me that my “minority status 
is a privilege” despite my artistic 
merit, labor, and grant writing abili-
ties that contributed to me receiving 
several highly selective scholarships. 
Being led to believe that you are 
only granted opportunities because 
of your “minority status” further 
embeds “imposter syndrome” in the 
psyche of underrepresented students 
who, despite their obvious qualifi-
cations, feel as though they do not 
deserve the opportunities that they 
worked hard for. This makes them 
feel that sense of inferiority that the 
system of American higher educa-
tion already ensured. It’s infuriating 
to have to explain the nuance of the 
complicated, entrenched concepts 
of white, class, and heterosexual 
privilege to those who ignorantly 
use, abuse, reproduce, and con-
tinually choose to not acknowledge 
these privileges and the social hier-
archies they enforce. To have to bite 
your tongue, accepting verbal abuse, 
for the fourth time that week while 
talking to a professor who continu-
ally claims that she supports you and 
your best interest can begin to take a 
toll on students.

 After meeting as a collective 
body to discuss the multiplicity of 
our experiences, some things began 
to enter the conversation with a dis-
gusting frequency. As a group of in-
tellectuals and students who already 
hold a particularly inferior status 
in America at large and in higher 
education specifically, we could only 
hear the stories of professors mis-
treating, disrespecting, disempower-
ing, and verbally attacking students 
of color so many times before we de-
manded change. Having professors 
and peers invalidate our voices and 
experiences, along with not learning 
about contributions that intellectu-
als and creatives of color made to 
academia, and not physically seeing 
“us” significantly represented in the 
faculty and staff at this institution, 
made mobilization a necessity. We 
demand that our experiences be 
well considered and significantly 
changed. While the experiences list-
ed above as well as the experiences of 
our body of Concerned Students of 
Color as a whole may not be univer-
sal, they still constitute a vital role 
in the overall Bates student experi-
ence. The issues that we face deserve 
recognition and redress. Even if 
they aren’t your experience, they are 
still incredibly valid and important. 
Hopefully you feel that they warrant 
your support. Below is the section 
‘The Academy’ as it is written in the 
Call to Action.

The Academy
1. The integration/diversifica-

tion of class material that should 
include contributions from people 
that come from marginalized back-
grounds (people of color, queer 
folks, disabled folks, etc.). We sug-
gest that a good first step into meet-
ing this goal is to have a full audit 
of Bates’ current undergraduate 
curricula in order to determine the 

diversity of the existing curriculum.
Also, we suggest incorporating 

Diversity and Inclusion in First-Year 
Seminar courses. We feel that orien-
tation is too short of time to engage 
first years with issues of diversity 
and inclusion. We believe that hav-
ing first years engage with these is-
sues throughout their first semester 
will set the tone for the rest of their 
Bates career.

2. We request that some type 
of diversity requirement be imple-
mented at Bates. We request that 
every undergraduate take a course 
that engages issues relevant to un-
derstanding race, gender, class, and 
queerness in American society. We 
strongly suggest that this require-
ment be implemented along with 
the SLQ requirements for gradua-
tion. Being that diversity and inclu-
sion impacts the way in which we 
treat one another on campus, hav-
ing students take classes where they 
are engaging with this material will 
go a long way in improving the ra-
cial climate and the broader campus 
culture.

3. We request that faculty high-
ly encourage their students to attend 
MLK Day events. We also suggest 
that as an incentive faculty think 
about having their students write 
a one page response to a workshop 
or session that they attend for extra-
credit.

4. We request training sessions 
before each semester starts for fac-
ulty and staff, including lab instruc-
tors and teacher assistants that is fo-
cused on race. These sessions should 
help equip professors on how to in-
tervene and handle situations when 
students make racist, homophobic, 
and xenophobic comments in class, 
especially in the STEM fields. These 
sessions should also teach faculty, 
staff, lab instructors and teacher 
assistants how to interact with stu-
dents of color, and how their tone 
of voice, use of words, and overall 
actions can offend students of color. 
We request that students and alum-
ni be involved in the development 
of these trainings to ensure that the 
content reflects the needs of stu-
dents.

5. The hiring of more faculty/
staff of color. Students of color 
should be on the search commit-
tees or a part of the process of hiring 
faculty and staff of color, specifically 
for STEM disciplines.  

  

My name is Folashade Ade-Ban-
jo and I will be giving my thoughts 
on the social climate at Bates and ex-
plain the line of thinking that went 
into creating the Campus Culture 
section of the Call to Action. The 
Campus Culture section was draft-
ed as a response to the areas where 
Bates has failed to address the con-
cerns of historically disadvantaged 
groups on campus. As a member 
of Concerned Students of Color, I 
along with other students of color 
worked to identify and hopefully 
rectify institutional issues that have 
plagued the experiences of students 
of color.

At Bates, black students make 
up less than 5 percent of the entire 
population. Due to just numbers 
alone, being black on campus can 
be a fairly polarizing experience. 
Most of the concerns raised by black 
students about the campus culture 
at Bates fell into two categories: (1) 
Social Constraints and (2) Econom-

ic Constraints. In response, Con-
cerned Students of Color devised a 
list of grievances to assist in allevi-
ating these issues and better serve 
students of color. I will not speak 
too much on Economic Constraints 
because a good portion of them have 
already been recommended and ad-
dressed by the Concerned Students 
of Color at Bates and the Adminis-
tration. There is now financial sup-
port for students in need to access 
transportation and meals during 
break. Conversations on the ris-
ing cost of textbooks and the insis-
tence of a minimum wage increase 
are being held currently. So, in the 
following piece, I will offer some of 
the ideological backing on the social 
constraints that students of color 
face and why we recommended 
these grievances to the administra-
tion at Bates:

Social Constraints
It should come as no surprise 

that there exists a pervasive culture 
of “self-segregation” at Bates. It is 
visible everywhere you go, from 
Commons, to Ladd, to social gath-
erings, athletics, clubs, etc. On the 
surface, this phenomenon makes 
complete sense. People, not just 
students of color, have a propensity 
to hang around like-minded people 
with similar perspectives and expe-
riences. This tends to translate into 
Bates students deciding to associate 
themselves with people of similar 
race, socioeconomic status, common 
interests, race, sexuality and gender. 
I will not note whether or not this 
phenomenon is implicitly or explic-
itly imposed by students of color or 
by non-students of color. I also don’t 
really think inquiring on that mat-
ter is really relevant to the conversa-
tion at hand. What we Concerned 
Students of Color are interested in 
is finding a way to assist students of 
color in feeling “connected” to cam-
pus regardless of their background.

There’s this misconception that 
the onus falls on black students (or 
any marginalized group for that 
matter) to freely integrate them-
selves into any environment. There’s 
this idea that the only people stop-
ping black students from freely as-
similating into campus are black 
students. It is especially easy to make 
this claim when you happen to be 
within the majority of any social set-
ting. For students who fall into the 
privileged or the majority, their ex-
periences usually take precedence in 
establishing perspectives, ideologies, 
interests, etc. I find that as a black 
student, I am constantly adapting 
my experiences to enable those of 
the majority to relate to people like 
me. However, there doesn’t seem to 
be a fair reciprocation or exchange 
of experiences. I typically have to 
scavenge and sift through my ex-
periences to find one that relates 
to white students, to students with 
privileged upbringings, or just to 
students with a completely different 
set of experiences from my own. I 
am totally fine with this and, in fact, 
grateful that there are different expe-
riences I can learn from. However, I 
don’t really think students who fall 
into the majority often do the same 
for those who don’t. Because of my 
experience as a black, female, low-
income student from the South, I’ve 
found that it’s extremely difficult to 
add to a conversation or have own-
ership of spaces that do not incorpo-
rate my experiences.

I’ve also found that there is a 
lack of sincerity and genuine under-
standing in relation to racial matters 
on campus. Sure, people will attend 
discussions or forums on these mat-
ters but it is usually because they 
are mandated to for extra credit in 
a course. And in the case that they 
are not, I rarely see a proactive senti-
ment to not only discuss these issues 
but act on them, as well.  Every year 
during MLK Day, I have witnessed 
overwhelming disinterest in the cur-
rent social environment for black 
people. A lot of white students at 
Bates see MLK Weekend as merely 
a 3-Day Ski Trip. Many white stu-
dents won’t even acknowledge MLK 
Weekend. It is disconcerting that 
some students do not go out of their 
way to understand differing per-
spectives unless they are incentiv-
ized to do so. Lack of empathy from 
white students towards black expe-
riences has probably been the most 
nauseating sentiment I have felt at 
Bates. For instance, I’ve heard many 
conversations of white students at-
tempting to dismantle the positive 
narrative behind the Black Lives 
Matter movement. A few months 
ago, there were a slew of racially 
insensitive comments towards stu-
dents of color on YikYak. And to 
speak from personal experience, I 
have even been hurled racially ex-
plicit slurs on more than one occa-
sion during my time at Bates.

The final issue I have come 
to notice about campus culture is 
that there is a lack of unity appar-
ent amongst students of Color.  It 
is really difficult to come together 
as one in order to advocate, sup-
port, and befriend each other which 
is why creating spaces for students 
of color to congregate and expound 
on their experiences is so important. 
Ensuring that the OIE is a place 
where students of color can uphold 
ownership is also of the utmost im-
portance. Jeremy Glover will discuss 
this issue in further detail when he 
explains ‘The OIE/Other Resources’ 
section of the document on the fol-
lowing page.

Last important detail: Bates is 
an incredibly friendly school filled 
with well-meaning students, for the 
most part. However, students with 
good intentions can still encroach 
on the experiences of other students 
without even noticing it.  Hopeful-
ly, the grievances of the Concerned 
Students of Color can shed light on 
these matters and how to remedy 
them.

The Campus Culture
1.	 We suggest the diversifica-

tion of athletic teams/sports clubs 
(i.e. lacrosse, rowing etc.). When 
students of color are in the vast 
minority on these athletic teams/
club sports, they tend to face chal-
lenges with their racial identity be-
cause they are often tokenized. We 
also suggest that all athletic coaches 
go through a training before each 
semester that is focused on race so 
that they know how to react to racist 
incidents on their athletic teams.

2.	 We request that the mini-
mum wage for campus jobs be raised 
for all students to $9/hour. 

3.	 We request that the col-
lege should hold forums that allow 
students of color to network with 
alumni and other professionals at 
least once a semester so that we can 
build connections in order to make 
a smoother transition into the work-
place (which will mostly be White 
and systematically disenfranchise 
us). 

4.	 We request that there 
needs to be more robust program-
ming in helping students either 
rent or buy textbooks at discounted 
rates. The prices of textbooks for 
four classes show that professors and 
the college are blind to the econom-
ic constraints that students have 
when paying for very expensive text 
books.

5.	 We request that some type 
of break shuttle system be put into 
place so that students can more eas-
ily be able to get back and forth 
from the airport/bus station during 
breaks.

6.	 We request that during 
breaks, there is some type of meal 
plan for students who are almost 
forced to stay on campus because 
they cannot afford to go home for 
breaks.  

Born out of protests against the 
Office of Admission in 1995 and 
originally named the Multicultural 
Center, The Office of Intercultural 
Education (most commonly known 
as the “OIE”) is perhaps one of the 
most important campus resources 
for students from marginalized 
backgrounds at Bates. Personally 
speaking, my own experiences with 
the OIE, its staff, and the students 
who utilize it have been utterly 
transformative in how I understand 
my identity as well as an essential 
component to my Bates experience. 
It wouldn’t be an exaggeration to 
say that I wouldn’t be at Bates to-
day without it. This fondness for 
the OIE, which is certainly shared 
by many other students, is in part 
the source of the Concerned Stu-
dents’ frustration. From its incep-
tion in the Spring of 1995 until 
Fall semester 2014, the OIE has re-
sided on Campus Avenue as its own 
building in the form of a house. In 
order to build the new dorms and 
campus buildings on Campus Ave, 
administration needed the OIE to 
be moved. It’s current location in 
Chase Hall has several problems 
which our document was created in 
part to communicate to administra-
tion.

Firstly, the physical construction 
and design of the space makes pri-
vacy nearly impossible to attain, as 
the walls are semi-transparent, easily 
heard through, and with the excep-
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tion of the staff member’s offices, the 
space is essentially one large room. 
Secondly, the space’s new centralized 
location and overarching shift to be-
come more mainstream has diluted 
the potency of the space to be the 
support space that it was intended 
to be. More or less, the OIE has be-
come more widely known as a gen-
eral student center for studying and 
cooking than a place of support for 
students of marginalized identities. 
The issue with this shift is that for 
many students the OIE was or is the 
only space that they feel ownership 
over and comfort in, and many of 
the students who now take advan-
tage of the space make little or no 
effort to recognize this fact. These 
changes have also informed our re-
quest for an external review of the 
OIE as it seems to have lost sight of 
its mission and the goal of centers 
like it. Our request for a space for 
students of color only stems out of 
a desire for feeling ownership over a 
space that has been lost for the OIE. 
This request is of course provisional 
on the inclusion of other spaces for 
students of other marginalized com-
munities. For example, students 
who identify in the LGBTQIA+ 
community (who aren’t people of 
color) would have their own re-
source center or something of the 
like.    

The OIE/ Other Cam-
pus Resources

1.  We request that the admin-
istration write an open letter to the 
community informing us of how the 
OIE supports students of color.

How do staff members in the 
office go about supporting students 
of color?

What are the specific programs 
aimed at meeting the needs of the 
unique experiences of students of 
color?

2. We request that there be an 

external review of the OIE. From 
students’ of color perspective there 
seems to be a discrepancy between 
the employees in the OIE and what 
it does for students of Color and 
what we actually need and how we 
need to be supported by the office.

We suggest that an outside 
source comes in and provide this 
external review. Or if Bates cannot 
afford to pay an outside agency then 
we request that students pick two 
faculty or administrators within the 
college, and the Chief Diversity Of-
ficer choose two faculty/administra-
tors to perform this external review.

3. We request that a 24-hour, 
multi-functional space be created 
that is specifically designed for stu-
dents of color.

The goal of this space is for stu-
dents of color to go and be amongst 
individuals that understand their 
struggles of being a racial minority 
and where they don’t have to con-
stantly worry about the racial mi-
cro-aggressions that they experience 
either in the classroom or amongst 
their white peers. Students of color 
also can relax from the bombard-
ment of questions about their cul-
ture, their experiences, etc. This 
space is meant to be a safe space for 
students of color because right now 
frankly the OIE as it stands is not 
a space specifically for us, which is 
ironic given the history of the office.

4.  Along with this space be-
ing created, we also suggest that 
there be at least one person of color 
hired in the Health Center that can 
serve as a counselor and a psychia-
trist. Given there is no safe space 
on campus outside of student resi-
dence rooms--and these spaces can 
be compromised in dorms through 
racist, sexist, ableist, classist, etc. 
incidences--it is important that stu-
dents have a qualified mental health 
resource available.

5. We request that more fund-
ing be given to the OIE so that more 
staff persons can be hired that can 
meet the programmatic needs of 
students of color specifically.  

A small crowd gathered as Presi-
dent Uluru Kenyatta doused the 
first pyre with fuel and set the pile 
on fire. Guards stood with large 
automatic weapons around the pe-
rimeter, and journalists, government 
officials, local citizens and media 
personnel watched in near silence as 
the fire burned for days. What they 
were all witnessing in Nairobi Na-
tional Park was the largest destruc-
tion of ivory in human history, over 
105 tons of elephant ivory and 1.35 
tons of rhino horn, the only remains 
of over 6,500 slaughtered elephants 
and 450 rhinos, all killed for their 
tusks and horns by poachers.

This move was a controversial 
one, as the entire stockpile was esti-
mated to be worth nearly $110-150 
million, an incredible amount of 
money that could have done won-
ders to continue developing the na-
tion, as the president himself point-
ed out. But he went on to explain, “I 
would rather wait for the judgment 
of future generations, who I am sure 
will appreciate the decision we have 
taken today,” according to National 
Geographic. And he is probably 
right. 

Elephant populations are dwin-
dling at an alarming rate, with near-
ly 30,000 of these creatures killed 
each year on average by poachers 
in hopes of turning over a lucrative 
profit. The Kenyan government is 
hoping that destroying these ivory 
stockpiles will ultimately change 
consumers’ demand for the product, 
thereby dropping the price of ivory 
and eventually killing the incentive 
for poachers to target and kill the 
tens of thousands of elephants that 
are currently being hunted.

However, one of the most im-
portant aspects of this feat wasn’t 
simply to protect a keystone species 
essential to preserving local ecosys-

Earlier in the year, someone, 
presumably a student, chalked 
“Trump 2016” in various locations 
around campus. The graffiti was 
met with a variety of responses on 
YikYak—from those who demand-
ed it be washed away to those who 
claimed that this text should be 
protected under the First Amend-
ment. However, the issue goes a lot 
deeper than the oft-quoted adage, 
‘I can do whatever I want, it’s a free 
country.’ Rather, openly supporting 
Trump could easily be considered 
hate speech.

In the case of the campus graf-
fiti, it wouldn’t have mattered if the 
chalked words said “Hillary 2016,” 
“Cruz 2016,” or “Bernie 2016”—
vandalism is vandalism and Bates 
is private property and it is thus 
legally problematic to advertise any 
political candidate. The problem 
isn’t the graffiti (although that is, 
in fact, a legal problem). The prob-
lem is the message that these words 
send. The American Bar Associa-
tion (ABA) defines hate speech as 
“speech that offends, threatens, or 
insults groups, based on race, color, 
religion, national origin, sexual ori-
entation, disability, or other traits.” 
Donald Trump’s proposed policies 
towards immigrants and certain reli-
gious groups are hateful and include 
“rounding up” illegal immigrants 
and deporting them, and “tempo-
rarily” banning all Muslims from 
entering our country. Trump, who 
has claimed “Islam hates us,” has a 
habit of targeting specific groups, 
homogenizing them as “the”—as 
in, “the Hispanics [...] are going to 
love Trump”; “Frankly, we’re hav-
ing problems with the Muslims”; 

tems; burning pyres of ivory worth 
hundreds of millions of dollars sent 
a loud symbolic message. “For us, 
ivory is worthless unless it is on our 
elephants,” said President Kenyatta 
in a speech to the nation.

Other nations have taken oth-
er routes, with South Africa and 
Namibia both holding onto their 
ivory in hopes of possible future 
sales. Some countries have decided 
to make the most of existing ivory, 
such as Botswana, which in 2014 
revealed a gigantic sculpture made 
of tusks in the shape of in elephant 
right in the middle of its interna-
tional airport, a clear reminder to all 
to whom these tusks are most essen-
tial: to the elephants themselves.

Just days apart, a company in 
the United States made a stunning 
decision as well. After 145 years of 
performances, Ringling Bros. Circus 
held its final show with elephant per-
formers, a decision announced back 
in March of 2015 but which came 
to fruition 18 months earlier than 
expected. This decision followed 
waves of protests and criticism, as 
well as a series of bans in many U.S. 
cities on the use of bullhooks. These 
long steel rods with pointed ends 
resemble fireplace pokers crafted to 
inflict pain, which were regularly 
used in “training” and “handling” 
elephants. The phasing out of el-
ephants from these shows represents 
a shift, not just in the circus indus-
try, but a societal one.

Our societal shift in environ-
mental consciousness means we can 
start to see ourselves as a part of na-
ture, instead of apart from it. And as 
we learn to respect and take care of 
the environment, we come to realize 
that elephants and their bodies, like 
other parts of nature, are not to be 
slaughtered for profits, but cared for 
and protected for ages to come. 

and “I have a great relationship with 
the blacks.” Trump has openly been 
supported by white supremacists, 
including the former Grand Wizard 
of the KKK. These statements, at-
titudes, and policies are so obstrep-
erous, they’re impossible to ignore. 
In other words, one cannot possibly 
support Trump without also con-
doning his positions on minority 
groups.

After Ted Cruz and John Ka-
sich dropped out of the race, leaving 
Trump as the Republican frontrun-
ner, the Bushes and Paul Ryan, the 
highest ranking elected Republican, 
have announced that they are un-
able to support Trump because of 
his “bullying” tactics. And while 
neither have cited racism, it is clear 
that, even amongst conservatives, 
there is an obvious hostility to 
Trump’s targeted policies. 

Returning to the topic of hate 
speech, it’s evident that Trump’s 
policies target individual groups and 
could make those groups feel threat-
ened, clearly adhering to the ABA’s 
definition. On top of that, Trump’s 
supporters have a habit of misiden-
tifying individuals, such as using an 
image of a Sikh soldier with a cap-
tion claiming he was Muslim in an 
article on “The U.S. Patriot,” a na-
tivist news site. In fact, the rate of 
hate crimes directed at Muslims has 
tripled since 2015. And this Islamo-
phobia includes not just followers 
of Islam, “but anyone who ‘appears’ 
or ‘sounds’ Muslim, including Sikhs 
and non-Muslim Arabs, and Hin-
dus.” In one incident in Wichita, 
Kansas, a Trump supporter attacked 
a Muslim man named Khondoker 
Usama and a Hispanic man who 
didn’t give his name, using racial 
slurs against them and telling them 
that they were “trash” and that they 

“better go home.”   
Trump supporters are quick 

to say, “When Trump says, ‘build 
a wall to keep out immigrants’ or, 
‘ban Muslims from entering our 
country’ he means ‘control immigra-
tion,’” but they also have a danger-
ous tendency to sharpen his words. 
So, when Trump says, “round up” 
illegal immigrants, they feel the 
need to threaten any person who ap-
pears Hispanic with violence. And 
when Trump says he wants to ban 
Muslims from our country, they de-
cide someone ‘looks’ Muslim, even 
though being Muslim does not in-
dicate that a person belongs to any 
certain ethnicity, and thus must be 
harassed or threatened. Because of 
the multitude of instances in which 
Trump supporters have violently 
confronted marginalized groups, I 
argue that “Trump 2016” is a synec-
doche for racism in America. Trump 
is the candidate supported by the 
most racists (that’s an actual fact) 
and if you support Trump, you are 
complicit in that. To quote Martin 
Luther King Jr., “He who passively 
accepts evil is as much involved in it 
as he who helps to perpetrate it. He 
who accepts evil without protesting 
against it is really cooperating with 
it.” Any person who supports Trump 
and claims that they are ‘only in fa-
vor of his economic policies,’ or that 
they “don’t agree with those ‘pas-
sionate’ supporters’ are passively ac-
cepting, and therefore perpetuating, 
the behavior of Trump’s racist fans, 
whom he has refused to denounce. 
“Trump 2016” emblazoned any-
where is an active threat against the 
communities targeted by Trump’s 
supporters and should be treated as 
such.

I’m not going to lie, I had no 
idea what I was walking into when 
I accepted this position a year ago. 
Sure, I had worked for the Student 
since freshmen year. And yes, de-
spite all the pushback when I told 
people I wanted to be a journalist, 
I still was holding out hope for the 
industry. And one confession: I 
wanted to be Rory Gilmore since I 
was 12 and I refuse to give up that 
dream. On a serious note, however, 
I had no clue I would be dealing 
with retractions, advertising night-
mares, ethical concerns, inflated 
egos and downright distasteful 
submissions. 

A quote that’s gotten me 
through this year has been, “Be 
sure you put your feet in the right 
place, then stand firm.” It isn’t al-
ways easy in a position where peo-
ple don’t always agree with what 
you publish or what you say. If I 
could leave you with some words 
of wisdom though, it’s figure out 
what you value, but also know 
when those values should, and 
will, be challenged. That’s where 
the growth and learning happen. 

For instance, in light of a 
surge in student activism at col-
leges across the country, and in the 
midst of a frightening presidential 
election marked by hateful, igno-
rant discourse, I found my previ-

ous, rose-colored understanding 
of freedom of speech and political 
correctness challenged. 

Or rather, this past year with 
The Student has taught me that no 
matter how hard you push people 
to listen or reason with those they 
disagree with, sometimes people 
just don’t listen. And sometimes, 
you need to accept that you’re not 
always right, or that things change 
and you need to be open to those 
changes.

But those of you who kid your-
selves and think you can launch a 
vendetta against a movement you 
disagree with, or resort to belliger-
ent name calling and raging rants 
in an effort to get some likes on a 
Facebook post, well then, I’m not 
sure how much you have to offer. 
Little growth happens when you 
cater to only the closed-minded. 

Despite feeling like I was just 
trying to keep my head above 
water half of the time, I’m proud 
of what The Student has accom-
plished this year. We covered local 
elections and inserted our voice 
into national conversations about 
campus PC culture. The Sports 
editors did phenomenal investiga-
tive work into the hiring and firing 
of coaches, the history of the NE-
SCAC, and the international pres-
ence on the squash team. We were 

administrative watchdogs (when 
we needed to be) and we served 
as a platform to celebrate the artis-
tic talent of the Bates community. 
And we took some kick-ass photos 
(but shout-out to Phyllis Graber 
Jensen for saving us on numerous 
occasions). 

I could go on and on (no one’s 
ever called me humble) but if I 
could leave you with a final tidbit 
of advice, it would be to write for 
The Bates Student. Kidding! You 
should, but seriously: have a little 
faith in yourself and the people 
on this campus. Four years is too 
short of a time to dislike people 
over petty grievances or ideologi-
cal differences. You’re missing out 
if you don’t take a class because 
you had one bad experience with 
the professor, or if you don’t par-
ticipate in a club because that kid 
from your FYS is the president and 
you didn’t get along. And don’t let 
people dissuade you from doing 
what you really want. At the risk 
of sounding sappy, if Bates has 
taught me anything, it’s that the 
door is never shut for good—you 
just have to keep knocking. 
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Girls of color are suspended six times more often than 
white girls

On Sunday, May 1st, the fifth 
annual Stand Against Racism work-
shop took place at the YWCA in 
Lewiston, ME. This year’s event fo-
cused primarily on females of color.

The event began at 12:30 with 
a keynote address by Shay Stewart-
Bouley, the executive director of 
Community Change, Inc., a 48 
year-old Boston-based organization 
fighting racism. Stewart-Bouley is 
also the author of the blog, Black 
Girl in Maine. 

Moving from Chicago to Maine 
in 2002, Stewart-Bouley explained, 
felt like moving to another planet. 
What started out as a joke, her blog 
became a way for her to deal with 
the frustration she felt on account 
of her race, gender and geographi-
cal location. Living in Saco, Maine, 
days would pass without her seeing 
another person of color. 

Stewart-Bouley started her ad-
dress with two sobering statistics: 
black girls are suspended six-times 
more often than white girls are and 
black boys are suspended three times 
more often than white boys are. Al-
though there is clearly still racial in-
equity in this country, Stewart-Bou-
ley explained that many people do 
not have the language to talk about 
race and racism. She feels that the 
intersection between race and gen-
der is imperative to discuss and that 
girls and women of color face very 
different realities than other groups 
do. 

Following her short introduc-
tion, Stewart-Bouley sat down 
alongside a group of Lewiston High 
School’s 21st Century Leaders and 
engaged in a moderated discussion. 
The 21st Century Leaders is a fifty-

student group that meets weekly 
to develop leadership skills and to 
mentor elementary students at Lew-
iston’s Longley Elementary School. 
This year the group also conducted a 
year long research project on school 
disciplinary policies in the Lewiston 
School District, urging the adminis-
tration to move from punitive poli-
cies to more restorative practices. 

The 21st Century Leaders on 
the panel were all black Muslim 
girls. Throughout the discussion, 
which consisted of a question-and-
answer dialogue within the panel 
and with the audience, the girls 
revealed their experiences with rac-
ism. One such anecdote a student 
disclosed occurred when she was 
walking down a Lewiston street, 
minding her own business, when 
a white adult male yelled at her to 
“go back to her country.” Other girls 
said that people are skeptical when 
they say they are from Lewiston, 
even though they were born here. 

Another powerful and emo-
tional incident was one that Stew-
art-Bouley herself recounted. She 
was in the car driving at night in 
Chicago with her then husband, a 
white man. They were pulled over 
by a cop, which she assumed was for 
random inspection. But, it soon be-
came clear to her that the policeman 
had other assumptions. He thought 
she was a sex worker, even after her 
husband introduced her as his wife. 
This event profoundly changed the 
way she saw herself, and still affects 
her more than twenty years later. 
She feels self-conscious about what 
she wears and how she presents her-
self, trying hard not to live up to ste-
reotypes. This incident even affects 
how she parents her daughter. 

When asked whether racism 

is based on one’s culture or color, 
Stewart-Bouley replied that racism 
is based on a culture of discrimi-
nation. According to her, there is 
a dominant culture in this country 
that black people are just not a part 
of. 

The girls also asked Stewart-
Bouley what she thinks they should 
do if they experience racism in 
school. She said “no one has to fix 
a problem they did not create.” She 
then explained that every teacher 
in Maine should have anti-racism 
training so that they are adept at 
handling those types of situations. 
Applause erupted. And after the 
keynote address and the moderated 
discussion, Stewart-Bouley received 
a standing ovation. 

At 1:30 p.m., workshops were 
led by the Neighborhood Hous-
ing League, the Lewiston High 
School (LHS) Civil Rights Team, 
the LHS 21st Century Leaders and 
the Southern Maine Workers’ Cen-
ter. They presented on such topics 
as racial justice and its relation to 
housing conditions, the school to 
prison pipeline, access testing, and 
redistricting. Another workshop 
discussed the role of white people 
in creating an anti-racist future and 
another allowed participants to in-
teract with members of the Muslim 
community and to try on a hijab. 

The day ended with an anti-
racism march through the neighbor-
hood and an official stand in front 
of the YWCA. 

In closing, Stewart-Bouley ad-
dressed white people specifically: 
“You have to do this [anti-racism] 
work in your own communities and 
be relentless in that work.” 

suggestions to the proposal draft. 
Student Government members 
also gave us suggestions after Oli-
ver and I practiced for the faculty 
meeting at one of the Senate meet-
ings. 

TS: When did the Student 
Government first decide to work 
on passing this new legislation? 

NB: During Alyssa Morgosh’s 
term in 2014, I believe. Then the 
proposal was not brought up again 
until the second semester of Berto 

Diaz’s term when I mentioned it to 
Student Government again after 
returning from abroad. 

Farnum and Bermudez are both 
members of the Student Liaisons to 
the Academic Affairs Committee for 
which they were appointed tempo-
rarily. Bermudez will be graduating 
this year and Farnum was appointed 
for this semester only. Therefore, it 
is encouraged that students apply 
for the aforementioned position for 
next year.

spoke on was the proposed mini-
mum wage increase which will 
appear on Mainers’ ballots this 
coming November. LePage called 
the increase “detrimental” to the 
state, elaborating that “I don’t sup-
port a minimum wage, I support a 
living wage. I know poverty, the 
way out of poverty isn’t through a 
minimum wage, it’s through edu-
cation.”

A few minutes later, the gover-
nor shifted his criticism to another 
2016 Maine ballot initiative: a 
three percent surcharge on the in-
come of any Mainer making more 
than $200,000 dollars per year, to 
be put towards funding the state’s 
education system. LePage stated 
his opposition to the initiative, 
calling it “an insult” to “people 
who are successful.”

The governor then shifted from 
the proposed initiative to Maine’s 
tax rates in general, arguing that 
they were too high to benefit Main-
ers. Central to LePage’s argument 
against higher tax rates was the no-
tion that the people know how to 
spend their money better than the 
government does, and referenced 
other states like Florida, New 
Hampshire, and Texas, whose tax 

models he argued Maine should 
follow. “Elected officials shouldn’t 
try to tax you more, they should 
put more money in your pocket.”

Once the governor had said his 
piece on these issues, he opened 
the floor to answer questions from 
the audience, all of which were 
screened first by Bennett. This 
part of the meeting constituted the 
bulk of it. Governor LePage even 
stayed almost half an hour longer 
than he was scheduled to. Those 
who asked questions came from 
a relatively diverse background, 
from hardcore conservatives to 
one shop owner who identified 
himself as “very liberal.”

The meeting was not without 
conflict, however. After the pro-
test by Bates students, LePage 
remarked on several occasions 
throughout the rest of the event 
that Bates students are “wealthy 
kids” who “don’t know what it 
means to work.” When one liberal 
constituent started off his ques-
tion by stating that “even though 
I didn’t vote for you, you are my 
governor,” LePage cut him off, 
replying, “No I’m not.” The gov-
ernor’s response to both these criti-
cisms was the same: “America is 
a great country because you can 
make your own opinions, but you 
cannot make your own facts.”  

tive,” Gillett said. There was a desire 
to maintain the inclusive nature of 
the sport at Bates, while pushing 
those who wanted to take their 
play to the next level. The captains 
decided on creating open practices 
for everyone, with additional closed 
practices for the competitive team.

“The whole team, and the cap-
tains especially, were ready to push 
the team a little bit higher and put 
their best selves forward,” the cap-
tains said. 

However, sending 19 players to 
Nationals is no simple tasks. With 
less than $1000 left in their budget, 
Cold Front has been caught in their 
own storm of logistics and fundrais-
ing. Senior team member Natalie 
Silver started a GoFundMe page to 
kick off the fundraising efforts in ad-
dition to reaching out to Bates for 
help—the team raised $5000 in the 
first day. 

“What we have been surprised 
by and grateful for is the commu-
nity that we have around us,” Baker 
said. 

“Dean Mcintosh and his recep-
tionist Donna have been so helpful 
with flights and organizing,” she 
added.

The fundraising goal was set to 
$8000 and was reached last week, 
but there are additional costs not 
covered. The team hopes to pay for 
every player’s transportation costs 

Claire Bartell ‘16 dishes a backhand around an Amherst defender.  
ERIC KRATHWOHL/COURTESY PHOTO

Alaska has given the world more 
than just Sarah Palin. Three seniors 
from the 49th state in the nation 
will take the world by storm upon 
graduation. Erica Veazey and Kelsey 
Schober were awarded Watson 
Fellowships and Helen Sudkamp-
Walker will pursue a degree from 
Yale School of Nursing. 

Schober, originally from Palm-
er, Alaska, is a triple major in Poli-
tics, Dance and Psychology. Schober 
started senior year with an open 
mind about the future. She wanted 
“something interdisciplinary.” The 
Watson Fellowship offered an op-
portunity to combine her majors 
“where all three of them informed 
the other and intersected in an awe-
some way.”

Schober will study community 
building and individual growth 
through social circus. Social circus 
uses the circus arts to help at-risk 
youth with personal growth and 
social development, according to 
Cirque du Soleil’s website.

Specifically, Schober will study 
how social circus functions within 
vulnerable populations to shape in-
dividuals but also how it can build a 
community of individuals. She orig-
inally planned to go to the Neth-
erlands, South Africa, Chile and 
Arctic Canada, though there may be 
some changes. Schober thinks her 
project may broaden to consider arts 
and community building, noting 
she “would be remiss to ignore the 
other doors that open themselves 
along the way.”

Taking advantage of open doors 
and opportunities brought Schober 
to the East Coast, though it was not 
without noticeable differences.

“Being in an environment with 
so many students who are so en-
gaged and love what they are doing 
was totally new to me,” Schober 
said. 

As a first-generation college stu-
dent, Schober felt a lack of guidance 
her freshmen year, though recog-
nizes that the college offers more as-
sistance to first-generation students 
now. She found a community with-
in the Dance department.

“The Dance department is really 
my community of people, the com-
munity that I feel the most comfort-
able in and the most dedicated to,” 
Schober said. 

While not necessarily unique to 
these students, finding community 
was a common theme. Erica Veazey, 
who will also pursue a Watson Fel-
lowship, had spent a semester prior 
to college in Washington, D.C., so 
adjusting to the East Coast culture 
wasn’t as shocking. Her advice to 
anyone coming from her hometown 
of Fairbanks is to find a community.

“Try to connect with people,” 
Veazey said. “You never know where 
your community is going to come 
from. That’s what will make it feel 
like home here.” 

Veazey’s community is with 
Milliken House—”I’m a Millikid.” 
She is still close with the students 
she lived with her first-year.

Come July, Veazey will leave 
for Sweden, Armenia, Ethiopia and 
Australia, where she will study the 
perception and treatment of depres-
sion in different countries. Though 
she is a neuroscience major, her in-
terest in this topic is both academic 
and personal.  

“Fairbanks has really high rates 
of depression and seasonal affective 
disorder,” Veazey said. “Everyone is 
affected by someone who has com-
mitted suicide in the village.”

The term “committed” has a 
different meaning to Veazey when 
in Fairbanks and on the East Coast. 
Here it means headed to college, 
while at home it means committing 
suicide. 

“I really feel like I have a foot in 
two worlds here,” Veazey said. 

After coming to Bates and start-
ing her studies in neuroscience, she 
came to recognize depression as a 
mental illness. Watson will give her 
the opportunity to see how other 
countries treat mental illness. 

“Bates opened my eyes to a lot 
of different possibilities,” Veazey 
said. She came into Bates driven by 
the need for security—earn a degree, 
then get a job. The emphasis on per-
sonal growth and impact instead of 
just a paycheck is a common Bates 
mantra, and the Watson Fellowship 
will only continue this independent, 
personal growth. 

Helen Sudkamp-Walker, also 
from Fairbanks, has been part of the 
Bates Nordic Ski team since starting 
at Bates. She has found a lot of simi-
larities between Maine and Alaska, 
especially the sense of community. 

Schober, Veazey and Sudkamp-Walker found community  
3,200 miles from home

“Bates really helped me figure 
out that I wanted to do nursing,” 
Sudkamp-Walker said. “I’m a psy-
chology major and hrough psy-
chology I learned more about the 
social aspect of health and behavior 
change, and treating people as a 
whole rather than their disease.”

She took a healthcare admin-
istration Short Term course and 
shadowed a nurse practitioner and it 
clicked. She is entering Yale on the 
family practitioner track. 

Sudkamp-Walker was attracted 
to the liberal arts experience because 
of her mother and a friend on the ski 
team who talked to her about Bates. 
If anyone asked her about coming 
to Bates from Fairbanks, she would 
stress the opportunities available 
with  a liberal arts education.

“The experience is worth it. 
You get to come out of your shell so 
much more than just staying with 
your high school friends,” Sudkamp-
Walker explained. “I just think there 
are so many more opportunities to 
get out and explore the rest of the 
country that you should take advan-
tage of when you’re young.”

Sudkamp-Walker will spend the 
summer working for her mom at a 
farmer’s market and working as a re-
search assistant. She will also spend 
her free time getting outside to hike 
or camp. 

While it may seem that Bates 
is flooded with students from New 
England, these three Batesies from 
Alaska have made an impact on the 
community and will continue to do 
so in their post-grad explorations. 

	
	

	

in full. An outpouring of love and 
funds has come from other groups 
on campus.

“It has been incredible to see 
that support,” Gillet said. Some 
notable names include the Circus 
Club, with a generous $1000, and 
the Ballroom Dance Club, with 
$400.

“These other clubs are so happy 
to help us out,” said Baker. 

Looking forward to North Car-
olina, Cold Front will be up against 
16 different teams seeded based on 
their Regionals performance. Sat-
urday will be composed of “pool 
play” where teams are broken down 
into groups, followed by traditional 
bracket play on Sunday. 

The team is ready, both physi-
cally and mentally, despite stiff com-
petition. 

“Williams will be tough to beat, 
but I think we can do it. It is hard 
to tell because there is so little out of 
region play,” said Gillett.

Hopefully Cold Front can per-
form with the same ferocity that 
they used against top-tiered Bow-
doin where, as Baker put it, they 
“were not prepared for the level of 
intensity that we brought.”

Follow Cold Front on Twitter 
@coldfront_ulti and Instagram @
coldfront_2016 to watch the action.

Hannah Gottlieb ‘16 runs onto the field before a competitiion at Amherst. 
ERIC KRATHWOHL/COURTESY PHOTO
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SAVAC brings 
sexual assualt to 
the forefront

Not your average 
variety show

CAROL HARDING
CONTIBUTING WRITER

NICHOLAS LEMUS
STAFF WRITER

HALLEY POSNER
CO-MANAGING ARTS & LEISURE 
EDITOR

Green ogres and 
fairytale creatures 
sing their way to 
Schaeffer Theatre

At some point in your elementa-
ry school career, you were probably 
involved in a variety show that par-
ents put on, or you were relegated to 
sit in the audience and clap dutifully 
once the acts finished. (I shamelessly 
represent this segment of the class.) 
Am I right?  Well, the Bates College 
Short Term Variety Show, which is 
organized by the Dance Club, will 
be sure to bring different and super 
entertaining acts to the stage.

This year, Sofi Elbadawi ’18 
and Riley Hopkins ’18 are organiz-
ing the show.  Something that we 
as viewers often forget is that there 
are so many moving pieces that go 
on behind the scenes.  Elbadawi ad-
mitted in an interview that digging 
deeper and wanting to understand 
how all the pieces move together in 
a performance coupled with want-
ing to be more involved with the 
Dance Club was what prompted her 
to co-produce this Short Term Vari-
ety Show. 

Hopkins noted that he and El-
badawi “make sure all the acts are 
shaping up by checking in on them 
every week” and also “contact stu-
dents for the technical team, i.e. 
stage manager, light designer, sound 
controller, and other stagehands.”  
Taking a management role, in ad-
dition to producing an act of their 
own, makes this experience different 
from just being a dancer in a piece.  
Being responsible for the final prod-
uct can add a level of stress but also 
makes the process more gratifying. 

In this show, there will be some-
thing for everyone. “There will be 
a large variety of dance acts from 
group hip-hop pieces, large group 
modern works, and a few solos.  
Almost all styles of dance will be 
represented.  We can also expect to 
see some works of dance theater, or 

With only a few weeks left in 
the school year, there is one last the-
ater production in the works: Shrek 
the Musical. From practicing fake 
falls, to perfecting the burping and 
farting scene, to putting together 
the unusual costumes, everyone in-
volved in the musical has been ex-
tremely busy since the first day of 
Short Term in preparation for the 
opening on May 17.

Seniors Sam Myers and Colette 
Girardin are co-directors of this pro-
duction. They’ve been involved in 
theater at Bates for multiple years, 
and they are coming together to di-
rect one last show before they gradu-
ate.

Fergus Scott ’17 plays the lead 
role of Shrek. Not only is he a tal-
ented actor and singer as we all 
know from his numerous Man Ops 
solos, but his castmates also claim 
that his killer Scottish accent tops 
off his character. 

Emily Tan ’19 plays Scott’s 
counterpart, Fiona. This is the first 
theater production she’s been in-
volved in at Bates, and she raves 
about all aspects of the experience 
from the hard work of the cast to the 
leadership of the directors. She went 

One Thursday evening in the 
Little Room of Chase Hall, there 
began an event meant to throw light 
across a subject too dark to discuss 
anywhere but in a basement. But 
that’s incorrect. Sexual assault, or 
broadly any form of directed abuse 
in the context of human relations, 
is not something to sweep behind 
couches and discuss behind closed 
doors away from other ears. It is 
meant to be exposed and treated as 
injury and trespass.

The event in question was an 
expose sponsored and organized by 
the newly formed Sexual Assault and 
Violence Advocacy Club (SAVAC), 
a group entirely committed to vio-
lence awareness and illumination. 
This expose was the group’s first 
event and an impressive beginning 
to the club’s history.

  Inside the Little Room, all 
was prepared for a mixed media 
show. On a wall there was tacked 
artwork, visualizing the themes of 
the night. There was a large dance 
floor which was to be occupied by 
various performances. Set about on 
chairs and tables were questions and 
queries surrounding the issues to 
be discussed and confronted, like 
“How do you talk to a survivor?” 
The whole design of the event was 
meant to inspire thought and dia-
logue around an issue with such 
weighty overhead but with a ten-
dency to disappear in public forum. 
Those agitated and triggered were 
given a space behind the expose in 
a back room known as the “self-care 
station.” There, shaken nerves could 
steady themselves through mending 
chatter with trained listeners. There 
was also a collection of essential 
oils,to rub into the skin and ease 
away anxiety. SAVAC had thought 
of everything, including a safety net 
for those too quickened by the con-
tent.

  The whole event began with 
punctuation. The emcees, co-

on to say, “I’m constantly stunned 
by how quickly and efficiently the 
directors and stage managers are 
able to get things done. They make 
the show look so good in such a 
short period of time.” 

According to the actors them-
selves, the minimal amount of time 
they’ve had to prepare has brought 
them together as a cast and as a 
group of friends. Scott emphasized 
that “one of the most enjoyable as-
pects of working on any musical is 
the camaraderie of the cast and the 
friendships that inevitably form as a 
result of working so intensely on a 
collaborative project.” They’ve spent 
copious amounts of time together 
over these last few weeks working on 
the show and getting to know each 
other, which will definitely reflect 
positively in their performances.

The costume designers, who 
have a particularly tricky job in a 
production filled with green ogres, 
princes and donkeys are right on 
track and have it all figured out. 
Tan said, “we are renting a bunch 
of costumes from the Portland Play-
ers, who have previously performed 
Shrek.” This makes costume de-
signing a lot simpler and less time 
consuming, which is key in a pro-
duction where there is little time to 
spare.

As seamlessly as the cast has 
come together, they’ve still encoun-
tered a fair share of challenges, as 
to be expected. Tan says her big-
gest challenge has been with tim-
ing. She claims, “there are a lot of 
lines, blocking and choreography to 
learn, so having only three weeks to 
prepare the show has been a pretty 
hefty challenge.”

Along with Bates students, hun-
dreds of local elementary school 
students will also be attending the 
performances because it is the Rob-
inson Players’ annual “Stages for All 
Ages” production. However, it’s not 
just a children’s show. According to 
Tan, “The show is really funny! Even 
though it’s primarily for elementary 
school children, it is definitely ap-
pealing to an adult audience as well.”

As performance time draws 
closer, Scott says, “I’m incredibly ex-
cited for the performances and the 
writing of the musical does a won-
derful job at bringing to life the wit 
and nostalgic joy that all the charac-
ters embody.” Be sure to go support 
the cast of Shrek in the last theater 
production of the year. All perfor-
mances are hour-long matinees and 
will be held from May 17 through 
May 20 in Schaeffer Theatre.

 
 

presidents Charlotte Cramer and 
Ceri Kurtz of SAVAC, began with 
a warning regarding the substance 
and theme of the event to begin. The 
expose was a mix of spoken word, 
monologue, dance rendition and 
musical performance. Very notable 
was the appearance of TakeNote, 
one of the many a capella groups on 
campus.

After about two spoken word 
events, I noticed a large effuse of 
people just within the entrance 
of the Little Room. There was not 
enough seating and the crowd stood 
about the room, stretching over 
heads and leaning into walls for 
a look of the performances. It was 
reassuring to see so many people at 
least sympathetic to the cause. That 
being said, the crowd was mostly 
female, something I expected and 
something the event coordinators 
were probably expecting just as well. 
Still, the disparity was there, another 
reminder of how much work there 
was to be done.

I had a chat with Peter Boyer, a 
first-year football player and dedi-
cated musician, how he felt about 
performing in the context of the 
expose.

“It was enlightening to be in a 
room filled with people that cared,” 
he said regarding his performance: 
an acoustic cover of “Love in the 
Dark” by Adele, performed along-
side the vocals of another first-year, 
Kelly McDonald. I had my own 
poetry read aloud at the event and 
I too felt reassured by the fact that 
that the viewing audience might 
take our messages to heart.

In the end, we were thanked 
for coming and giving our atten-
tion. Past our exits, we are expected 
to hold our learnings to faith and 
live, if only slightly, with more con-
sciousness to what goes on below 
and between. Past that night of con-
fession, confusion and abstraction, 
there lingers the damage done and 
the dawning hope of reconciliation. 
It was a truly touching place to be.

 
            

dance work that has a theatrical el-
ement to it, spoken word, or char-
acter work,” Elbadawi said  There is 
really no excuse not to come to this 
performance.  Anyone who wants a 
night to enjoy the performing arts 
would be remiss to skip this show.

 Any Bates student will tell you 
that the vibe on campus is com-
pletely different during Short Term.  
For the most part, students are free 
to take less intensive classes and get 
involved in different groups or clubs 
because of the abundance of free 
time dropped in our laps.  For this 
performance, Elbadawi noted that 
the aforementioned attitude means  
that, “unlike the student choreog-
raphy from the Spring Show, this 
concert features student choreogra-
phers who are making dance work 
without the pressure of a teacher 
or grades . . . It is also a really fun 
performance to see, as there are so 
few constrictions.” That mindset 
perfectly embodies the Short Term 
mentality of creativity and branch-
ing out to try new things just for the 
sake of the experience itself. 

Elbadawi wanted to reiterate  
that “this show is different because 
it is entirely student-run and oper-
ated.  This means that the entire feel 
of the show is different.  Additional-
ly, because there are only five weeks 
to put the entire show together, ev-
erything feels more low-stakes and 
informal, yet still really impressive 
given the dedication of the various 
performers.” 

  Instead of watching Channing 
Tatum in his amazing performance 
in his end of the year show at the 
end of Step Up, come watch your 
fellow classmates in the Bates ver-
sion.  Why settle for watching some-
thing on TV when you could have 
the live version?  Bring your friends 
and watch some incredible dancing 
on May 25.

 

Cast of Shrek prepares for the opening show. DREW PERLMUTTER/THE BATES STUDENT

The fairy tale creatures belt out a tune. DREW PERLMUTTER/THE BATES STUDENT
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Question on the Quad
What’s the best thing you’ve done this Short Term?

“I fell in love in a 
hopeless place.”      
-John Neufeld ’17

“I was able to 
bench the bar for 
the first time.” 
 - Fritz Windover ’17

“I had a pregame in 
my room the other 
night.”
-Griff Golden ’19

Love and death in 
the city of smoke

RILEY HOPKINS
CO- MANAGING ARTS&LEISURE 
EDITOR

ADAM MAUREY, MEXICO CITY
CONTRIBUTING WRITER

Emerge Film Festival 
heightens the art of 
filmaking in 
Lewiston-Auburn

I am soon returning from tem-
porary exile in Mexico City. The 
streets are merciless, the women 
even more so. The air on a good 
day would choke any greasy chain 
smoking trucker of a lobsterman of 
a Mainer.  Making a ticket go away 
means getting rid of the cop. Street 
food breaks hearts and puts them 
back together again. The nights are 
filled with the haunting tunes of the 
passing tamaleros and the horrible 
screams of the high-pitched exhaust 
pipes of the wandering camoteros. 
Every black jeep with tinted win-
dows has a license to kill, if they 
have a license at all. The volume of 
people makes ghosts of us all. This is 
a city where no one has a name, and 
if they did, it was at one point lost 
in the smoke, where existence melts 
away like the pain of lost love.

Days bleed into nights and into 
the next day. Weeks and months 
change depending only on the sea-
son. The heat, cigarettes and drugs 
leave one in a frenetic, suffocated 
haze. A northerner might won-
der if it will end. Only in death or 
distraction. The streets are littered 
with business cards advertising local 
and foreign moving services. Late 
capitalism made vagabonds of us 
all, wandering the streets collecting 
roaches for the next joint.

The Aztecs believed that contin-
uous sacrifice sustains the universe. 
A common sacrificial fate met in 
the Aztec empire was that of heart-
extraction. Although ritual sacrifice 
no longer is common practice, ritual 
heart-extraction is. Just watch a tele-
novela. A common end to relation-
ships in this city, of whatever sort, 
usually consists of a particularly vio-
lent form of heart removal and sub-
sequent self-destruction. The luck of 
the Aztecs was that once the heart 
was removed, they could move on to 
the paradise in the east and become 
one with the rising sun. The prob-
lem of the pseudo-surgical heart-
extraction of modernity is that we 
must continue living. The only sun-
rise we meet is three parts tequila.

The women in this city will give 
you everything and take it away just 
as quickly and painfully. Although 
my patently American brand of 
timidity might keep me from ap-
proaching the corporate lawyer in 
red on a liquored terrace of narcos, 
it would never keep her from having 

Part of the beauty of Short Term 
is the possibility to enhance one’s 
experience in the arts. With such a 
prevalent yet underappreciated arts 
scene on campus, Bates provides 
endless opportunities for students to 
engage in dance, theater, ceramics, 
photography and painting, just to 
name a few. However, filmmaking 
has had a particularly strong pres-
ence on campus this year thanks to 
the Emerge Film Festival held on 
campus and in the greater L-A com-
munity. Students in the Film Festi-
vals and Digital Video Production 
course taught by Professor Jon Ca-
vallero were able to get VIP insight 
to the film industry.

Forty films were played in this 
weekend-long event that took place 
from April 28 to May 1 in venues 
such as Olin Arts Center, Schaeffer 
Theater the Community Little the-
ater in Auburn and the Franco Cen-
ter in Lewiston. These films were 
chosen from a pool of over 2,000 
national and international films. 
Outside of these film screenings, 
the festival sent ten visiting film-
makers to five area high schools: Ed-
ward Little High School in Auburn, 
Leavitt High School in Turner, Lew-
iston Regional Technical Center, 
Lisbon High School and Poland Re-
gional High School.

Cavallero, an integral part of 
manifesting Emerge Film Festival, is 
a member of the festival’s Board of 
Directors but extended his involve-
ment to manager of the Education 

and Community Outreach Initia-
tives and member of the Program-
ming Committee. His Short Term 
course integrates the students’ in-
volvement at this festival with re-
search of other festivals, in addition 
it gets real life filmmaking experi-
ence by producing their own short 
documentaries that mirror one of 
Emerge’s core values: either the fes-
tival’s educational outreach initia-
tives, its audience, its connections 
to the Bates community, or the its 
importance to Maine filmmakers. 

Cavallero commented, “We 
brought in several nationally promi-
nent filmmakers and a good por-
tion of the Maine filmmaking com-
munity was here. The students had 
a chance to sit and talk with these 
filmmakers about their films and the 
career paths they have followed. In 
some cases, those conversations have 
given students contacts in the film 
industry that can serve as a resource 
as they complete their short term 
projects, consider internships op-
portunities and look forward to life 
after college.”

 As a member of Cavallero’s 
Short Term Course and volunteer 
at Emerge Film Festival, Laura Pi-
etropaoli ’17 found herself heavily 
impacted by this event. “As students 
in Jon’s class, we have been given 
the opportunity to learn how to use 
some of the college’s video equip-
ment in order to further our own 
understanding of the filmmaking 
process. We also accompanied some 
Maine-based filmmakers on trips to 
local schools where the filmmak-
ers gave presentations to groups of 
students,” she said. Her group was 
able to interview some high school 

students post-presentation where 
they expressed that “filmmaking can 
be a real career and how they were 
inspired to continue with their own 
interest in making films.”

This festival brought inspira-
tion not only to the students in 
Cavallero’s course, but also to stu-
dents around campus and in the 
surrounding area. Unfortunately, a 
career in the arts is often discour-
aged due to the academic hierarchy 
in our society, making it difficult 
for emerging artists to pursue their 
work. However, Emerge Film Fes-
tival clearly provided hard evidence 
that highlighted the rewards that 
professions in filmmaking can yield.

The interaction between the 
filmmakers and the students defi-
nitely fostered this confidence. Ca-
vallero found this to be true, among 
many other aspects that stood out to 
him. 

“The audiences at the on-
campus venues represented a nice 
mix of community members and 
Bates students, faculty and staff,” 
he mentioned. He was cautioned by 
directors at other film festivals that 
“bringing a festival on campus can 
deter members of the larger com-
munity from attending,” but that 
was far from the case. He was also 
glad that “Emerge showcased the 
work by Bates graduate Nicole Dan-
ser, and she was able to come back to 
campus and interact with students 
in addition to networking with 
filmmakers at the festival.” Having 
alums who do this sort of work is 
an important part of Emerge, and 
being able to connect with these 
Batesies is crucial for Cavallero, his 
students, and the festival.

me buy her a drink. In this city you 
take what you want before it takes 
you. There are no questions and 
there can be no doubt. A moment’s 
hesitation can turn your night into 
a Frida Kahlo painting, laden with 
telenovelic misery, self-loathing and 
shame.

Making moves on women is 
commonly referred to with the in-
finitive form conquistar. Even in 
my state the connection isn’t hard 
to make. Cortes was reprimanded 
by his superiors for laying siege to 
what at one point was Aztec civiliza-
tion—his job was to establish trade 
routes.  He came and conquered. He 
knew what he wanted, so he took it 
before anyone else could get to it. 
It is often said that a good woman 
in this city vale un México, is worth 
a Mexico, and is therefore worth la 
conquista, assuming there are “good” 
women in this city. In this society 
every man must conquer blindly 
and without remorse, as did Cortez, 
with the hope that the woman, or 
country, will be worth it in the end.

A woman emptied the entirety 
of her husband’s worldly possessions 
into the street from the window of 
their third story apartment, as both 
he and I watched. I watched him, 
he watched her, she watched God. 
She tied his shoelaces together to 
make sure that she caught them in 
the electrical wires. She must be a re-
ally good woman, because he moved 
back in. All twelve pairs remain, out 
of reach, like open-winged birds 
about to do a nosedive.

The high priests tell us that as a 
language becomes a part of us, we 
will dream in it. My first dream in 
my new language happened two 
days ago. The logic was poetic. The 
extravagant tortas, sandwiches made 
and sold in the streets of Mexico 
City, are often named after famous 
stereotypes of beautiful women 
from around the world. In the Na-
tional Immigration Institute´s of-
fices, Cuban women are identified 
in the long lines of immigrants to 
Mexico for their voluptuous phy-
sique. Accordingly, the torta cubana 
is stacked with every kind of meat 
and cheese that won’t go bad after a 
few days in the sun. La Colombiana 
is similar, but without the grilled 
hot dogs and bacon.

From the menu I ordered a torta 
Mexicana, completo con pechuga, 
pierna, e ira. That is, piled high with 
leg, breast, and wrath.

 

A hazy Mexico City. ADAM MAUREY/COURTESY PHOTO
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Men’s lacrosse falls to 
Middlebury in NESCAC 
quarterfinals

Track and field compete at 
New England Division III 
Outdoor Championships
Numerous Bobcats earned spots in next week’s Open New 
England Championships

The loss marks an end to the bobcat season, most of which 
saw them ranked

KYLE OLEHNIK
MANAGING SPORTS EDITOR

GRIFFIN GOLDEN
STAFF WRITER

Men’s Lacrosse

Men’s and Women’s Track and Field

Nationally ranked for most of 
the 2016 season, the Bates Men’s 
lacrosse team was unable to capture 
its second straight NCAA Division 
3 Tournament bid on Sunday. De-
spite this disappointment, the Bob-
cat faithful should look back on the 
lacrosse season positively. 

The Bobcats ended the regular 
season ranked number 11 in the 
country, and tied the school record 
for wins, including a big victory 
against national powerhouse Tufts. 
They finished with an 11-4 overall 
record (7-3 in conference play), and 
were one goal away from reaching 
the NESCAC semifinals against 

It was an eventful and success-
ful weekend for both the men’s and 
women’s track and field teams down 
in Springfield, Massachusetts, for 
the New England Division III Out-
door Championships. The men pre-
formed especially well, placing sec-
ond while the women also did well, 
coming in 11th.

First, on the men’s side, shot 
putter and senior Nick Margitza 
along with fellow teammate and 
sophomore Adedire Fakorede paced 
the team, leading the way to 69 

points putting them just behind 
MIT. Margitza won the NED3 shot 
put title for the second straight year 
while Fakorede took first place in 
the discus.

In the decathlon, senior Jack 
Aherne, sophomore Tyler Post, and 
junior Blake Downey all preformed 
admirably. Aherne placed fifth 
with 5,465 points while Post and 
Downey finished in seventh and 
eighth respectively. With his perfor-
mance, Aherne qualified for Open 
New Englands. 

For the women, junior Allison 
Hill won the 100-meter hurdles title 
and again broke her own record in 

the process, helping Bates secure the 
11th place finish. Fellow teammate 
and senior Isabelle Unger placed 
fifth in the 3,000-meter steeplechase 
and sophomore Srishti Sunil fin-
ished eight in the triple jump.

Overall, one of the highlights of 
the weekend for the women’s squad 
was sophomore Katherine Cook’s 
performance in her 10,000-meter 
run debut. As a result, she became 
Bates’ third-fastest runner ever.

Up next, members of both 
teams will compete at the all-divi-
sions Open New England Champi-
onships on May 13 and 14.  

Middlebury. 
In one of the most exciting 

games of the season, Middlebury’s 
Kyle Soroka scored a goal with 13.9 
seconds remaining to give Middle-
bury a hard fought win. The game 
began close as the score was tied at 
3-3 midway through the second 
quarter. Middlebury then went on 
a 3-0 run to close the quarter with 
a 6-3 lead. Bates then battled back 
to take a 10-9 lead with 6:43 left to 
play. But Soroko, a senior, did not 
want to see his NESCAC career end 
so soon. He unleashed two rockets, 
including the final goal, to advance 
Middlebury to the semifinals. 

Charlie Fay and Jack Allard were 
the two standouts for Bates this year. 
Fay, a junior midfielder from Fal-

mouth, Maine, scored 45 goals, and 
dished out six assists. Ranked fourth 
in the NESCAC in goals scored, Fay 
was chosen as a first team midfielder 
for the second year in a row. Al-
lard, a former All-American attack-
man, was named All-NESCAC sec-
ond team for attack. Allard ranked 
fourth in the league with 65 points 
(goals and assists). Allard has now 
finished his career at Bates with 149 
goals. 

Hopefully the Bobcats can take 
the momentum from the last two 
seasons into 2017. 
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The 12-6 record brought the men’s team win total to 23 in the past two seasons alone. 

JOHN NEUFELD/THE BATES STUDENT

Sally Cessay ‘18 jumps towards a victory. 
PHYLLIS GRABER JENSEN/BATES COLLEGE
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Women’s lacrosse drops NESCAC semifinal to Trinity

The team took part in the annual Bates vs. Cancer game

Bobcats end regular season with 12-5 mark heading into the Divsion III Championship
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Bates baseball season comes to a close
Men’s Baseball

Women’s Lacrosse

The Bates Baseball team ended 
their 2016 season on Saturday as 
they faced WIlliams in a double 
header. 

The first game of the series 
was a 10-1 Williams rout of Bates. 
Nothing seemed to go right for the 
Bobcats, as Williams recorded 11 
total hits en route to the easy vic-
tory. Williams starting pitcher Luke 
Rodino gave up just two hits in six 
innings of pitching. Freshman Dan 
Truli provided the one Bates run, 
as he doubled to send Junior Ryan 
McCarthy home. Other than Truli, 
Asher MacDonald and Brendan 
Canavan were the only other Bob-
cats to record hits in game one. 

Wanting to end their season on 
a good note, Bates was determined 
to produce a different outcome as 
the afternoon session began. The 
Bobcats set the tone in the bottom 
of the second to take a 1-0 lead. Se-
nior Evan Czopek, playing in his last 
career game, hit a double to right 
center field. Truli then laid down a 
sacrifice bunt to bring him to third. 
Sophomore Jake Shapiro stepped to 
the plate and singled to bring Czo-
pek home. Bats scored another run 
in the third inning. 

Sophomore Connor Russell 
pitched a dominant seven innings, 
but the game was still tied at 2-2 go-
ing into the bottom of the eighth. 
Junior Brendan Fox stepped to the 
plate and whacked a line drive sin-
gle. He then used his foxlike speed 
(pun intended) to steal second on 
a pitch in the dirt. The throw to 
second went to center field and 
Fox sprinted to third. The throw to 
third went into the dugout and Fox 
scored to give Bates what would be 
their last run of the season. What 
a way to end the season! The game 
ended with a 3-2 Bates win.

Though Bates women’s lacrosse 
saw their season end in a 14-3 loss 
to top NESCAC seed Trinity in the 
conference semifinals, the Bobcats 
finished an incredible year with a 
12-5 record and the second most 
wins in program history, only be-

hind the 1992 Bates team’s 14. The 
team also secured a spot on the 
NCAA Division III tournament.

Bates never managed to take a 
lead against Trinity, trailing 8-2 at 
halftime and never seriously threat-
ening the Bantams. Despite that 
disappointing finish, Bates put to-
gether their best season in over 20 
years thanks to the excellent play 

of attacker Moriah Greenstein ’16, 
goalie Hannah Jeffrey ’16, and a 
solid supporting cast. Greenstein 
concluded an outstanding Bates ca-
reer with a 47-goal, 27-assist season, 
leading the team in both categories. 
Six other Bates players scored 10 or 
more goals, including senior Emma 
Brinkman and sophomore Allison 
Dewey (16 goals). Jeffrey recorded 

143 saves (at a 58.1 save percent-
age) and allowed only 6.37 goals per 
game. 

Bates started the season on fire, 
winning their first six games and 
narrowly dropping their first match-
up against Trinity, 6-5. After an 8-6 
loss at home to Colby in the regular 
season finale, the Bobcats beat the 
Mules 9-3 in the NESCAC quarter-

finals, Greenstein topping the team 
with three goals.

It will be a challenge for Bates 
to replicate this season’s success next 
year, as they will lose several key 
seniors to graduation, including 
Brinkman, Greenstein, Jeffrey, Alex 
Briody, Cara Cappellini, and Kara 
Le, all of whom started every game 
this year. 

The women will face the winner of Springfield/Bridgewater State in the second round of the Divsion III Championship.  
JOHN NEUFELD/THE BATES STUDENT

With a 14-21 record, it was the Bobcats’ third straight losing season.  BERTO DIAZ/COURTESY PHOTO
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